
[image: image1.png]



OFFICE OF THE CITY COUNCIL
CHERYL L. BROWN




                            117 WEST DUVAL STREET, SUITE 425
            DIRECTOR





             
                    4TH FLOOR, CITY HALL 

   OFFICE (904) 630-1452





            JACKSONVILLE, FLORIDA  32202

     FAX (904) 630-2906







                                     

  E-MAIL: CLBROWN@coj.net

Special Committee on Public Service Grants Meeting Minutes
October 12, 2015
9:30 a.m.

Location: City Council Chamber, 1st floor, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street
In attendance:  Council Members Anna Lopez Brosche (Chair), Lori Boyer, Katrina Brown, John Crescimbeni (arr. 9:34), Garrett Dennis, Reginald Gaffney, Sam Newby
Also: Kirk Sherman and Trista Straits – Council Auditor’s Office; Peggy Sidman, Paige Johnston and Lawsikia Hodges – Office of General Counsel; Jeff Clements – Council Research Division; Jessica Baker – Mayor’s Office; Jessica Morales – Legislative Services Division; Damian Cook and John Snyder – Intragovernmental Services Department
See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees.

Meeting Convened: 9:31 a.m.
Chairwoman Brosche convened the meeting and the attendees introduced themselves for the record. 
The Chair asked Assistant General Counsel Lawsikia Hodges to review new language she has drafted for inclusion of the ordinance code amendment discussed at the last committee meeting. New language included provisions regarding: 1) requirement for PSG Council members to attend and complete training prior to reviewing applications; 2) the City Council liaison to the PSG Council shall attend the training for familiarization with the instructions; 3) training shall be offered in 1 or multiple sessions with make-up opportunities for missed sessions; 4) Mayor and City Council to be notified if a PSG member fails to complete the training process. 

Council Member Katrina Brown asked for clarification on several points regarding funding availability for agencies whose applications are rejected at the outset of the process or that successfully appeal a scoring decision; will there be a funding pool available to fund agencies that successfully appeal if all the funds have already been distributed? 

Ms. Hodges reviewed proposed new language regarding the appeal process for rejection of applications as incomplete, providing for presentation of staff review of the completeness of applications to the PSG Council for official confirmation. At the request of Council Member Crescimbeni, Robert Arleigh White, former Executive Director of the Cultural Council of Greater Jacksonville, explained the Cultural Services Grant application review process which includes a courtesy review for completeness if an application is submitted before the deadline and a checklist process at the time of submission wherein a staff member reviews the application and determines whether all required elements are included. Council Member Boyer expressed a preference for the CSG model whereby the staff determines that an application is complete or incomplete and informs the CSG Council for its information but not its formal concurrence as suggested in Ms. Hodges draft language. Council Member Gaffney suggested that the City adopt a uniform application process for all of its grant programs (Public Service Grants, Cultural Service Grants, CDBG, Jacksonville Journey, Children’s Commission, etc.) for the sake of simplicity and clarity. The group discussed an appropriate appeal board for the initial disqualification of an application for incompleteness, suggesting that the proposed new PSG Appeal Board (the grants administrator, the City Council member liaison to the PSG Council, and the Finance Director or his/her designee) could handle  both types of appeals. Council Member Crescimbeni suggested that the staff notify all applicants of their application status (accepted or rejected) after the application deadline.

In response to earlier comments from Bob White and Ali Korman-Shelton of the Mayor’s Office about the Cultural Services Grant Council “raising the bar” and requiring more elements in a grant application than are required by the CSG ordinance, Council Member Boyer requested clarification from John Snyder about what extra items are requested by the PSG application beyond what the ordinance requires. He identified and explained the need for 3 items – a Form 990 (not-for-profit financial disclosure), a signature by the applicant organization’s chief executive officer, and a budget narrative to accompany the simple financial budget. Council Member Crescimbeni cautioned against staff imposing any conditions not contained in the Ordinance Code, which sets the stage for confusion and challenges. He urged staff to make any recommendations for changes to the application requirements to the Council for inclusion in the ordinance by amendment. Damian Cook of the Grants Office offered to begin a review process to identify recommended improvements along with the General Counsel’s Office. Council Member Boyer noted the distinction between the specified application requirements and the application form itself, and the distinction between factual items that are simple yes/no determinations by staff and subjective items that require interpretation and evaluation by PSG Council members.
Regarding the scoring of applications, Mr. Crescimbeni expressed a preference for at least 5 PSG Council members (rather than 4) scoring each application. Bob White reported that each of the 10 Cultural Service Grant Council members typically read and scored 25-32 applications. John Snyder reported that 7 remaining PSG Council members (out of 13 seats) averaged review of 23-25 applications apiece in the 2015, although some reviewed more and some less. Mr. Newby suggested that the PSG Council be increased from 13 to 15 members and Mr. Crescimbeni suggested that each application be scored by at least 5 members. Council Member Dennis suggested that each scoring subcommittee include an alternate member (6 total) so that if one member drops out during the process, there will still be 5 members to score the applications. Ms. Boyer suggested that the PSG Chair could appoint additional subcommittee members as necessary to ensure that there are enough members to ensure that at least 5 review all of the applications in each priority population pool. Council Member Gaffney noted that the quality of the individuals is the most important factor; they need to be people committed to devoting the time needed to attend the training and meetings and to score all the applications in their pool.
Ms. Boyer and Ms. Hodges suggested the need for conformity among the Ordinance Code provisions, the application form, the application instructions, and the application scoring sheet. Ms. Hodges was asked to revise the language in Sec. 118.808 to clarify the separation of the scoring/ranking decision process from the funding amounts decision, which can’t be known until the City Council adopts the budget in late September.

Public Comment
Rena Coughlin, Executive Director of the Non-Profit Center of Northeast Florida, said that the Public Service Grant Council is doing more work than the Cultural Service Grant Council because, in addition to the evaluation and ranking of the grants, it also has to set the priority populations for funding and determine the relative weighting of the funding allocation among those priorities. She said that the community’s basic social service needs change very little from year to year and that fact, combined with the very limited funding pool for Public Service Grants, tends to make the process of determining priority populations and shifting funding percentages a few points in either direction an extraneous exercise.
Meeting Adjourned: 11:34 a.m.

Minutes:  Jeff Clements, Council Research Division

   10.12.15   Posted 12:00 p.m.
Tapes:
    Special Committee on Public Service Grants – LSD


    10.12.15
3

